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THE SOUTHWARK SCHOOLS FORUM
MINUTES OF THE MEETING
Thursday 15th October 2015
1.
Attendance and Apologies
See Annex A. 
2.
Declaration of Interests
Members were asked to declare any pecuniary or other interests they might have that were greater than the interests of other members of the Forum in any matter on the agenda for discussion. There were none. 
3.
As the beginning of the meeting membership was not quorate, (further members were expected to arrive later) the election of Chair and Vice Chair for 2015-16 was deferred to later on the agenda. Keith Fox was elected as Chair of the Meeting. 

4.
Minutes of the Meeting of 9th July 2015
 
It was agreed to add reference to the Schools Forum being provided with the detail of an individual schools balances when there is a request by the LA for additional funding that would benefit that school.   These were then agreed as a true record to be ratified later. 
5.
Matters Arising from the Minutes of 9th July 2015  

Merril Haeusler informed the Schools Forum that there had been a number of changes to staffing in Southwark and introduced Nina Dohel, Head of Standards Team 0-19 and Mustafa Salih, Schools Finance.

a) Commercial Insurance for Maternity Cover – detail to be provided for next meeting 
b) Trade Union Facility Time - to be provided for next meeting
6.
Dedicated Schools Grant – 2015-16 and 2016-17 

6.1
Mustafa Salih introduced the report setting out the updated position of the both the 2015-16 and 2016-17 Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) that had been previously circulated. 
6.2
The main change is due to the updated allocation of funding for 3 and 4 year olds which is time-lagged and will feed through to settings as allocations are re-calculated. There may still be further changes and the forecast of the Outturn for 2015-16 will be presented to the December 2015 Schools Forum. 

6.3
With regard to the 2016-17 DSG, the per pupil unit value will be the same as the previous year. For the Early Years Block and the High Needs Block the unit of funding is to be confirmed after the government’s Autumn Spending Review.
6.4
The one off allocation to schools of the historic DSG underspend, which the Schools Forum had agreed would be outside of the Minimum Funding Guarantee (MFG) mechanism had taken place.

6.5
Following a question from Kay Beckwith, an observer, Mustafa Salih confirmed that the Early Years funding clawback would be done at the end of the financial year as part of the closure process. Details of any proposals to use any underspend to offset pressures would be presented to the Schools Forum at the appropriate time.

The report and timetable were noted

7.
Special Educational Needs and Disability (SEND) Travel Assistance Funding 2016-17 Onwards
7.1
This previously circulated report provided the Schools Forum with the Local Authority’s proposal to request the Schools Forum to agree to charging a contribution of £800k of Southwark’s SEND Transport costs to the Schools Budget
7.2
Glen Garicia, explained to members that the Local Authority (LA) had a statutory responsibility to provide travel assistance to eligible children and young people in need of additional support to travel to and from school/place of learning.  Southwark’s Home to School Transport Team had been re-organised into the Travel Assistance Team. They had a wider remit including supporting young people to move away from a dependency on specialist buses and taxis to a more independent travel using public transport etc. This included support and training for their families. 
7.3
In 2014-15 the LA invested £189k to develop the new travel assistance service including training for young people and their families. There is currently a waiting list of around 40 pupils for this training. To protect and develop this service in the current financial climate for LAs, it explored what other LAs were doing with regard to SEND Transport. A number in London already charge an average of £10 per pupil (of the total pupil population) to the DSG. 

7.4
As there had been a year-on-year underspend in the DSG, the Local Authority is requesting that, as required by the regulations, that the Schools Forum supports the LA’s case to the Secretary of State to charge £800k in 2016-17 to the DSG Schools Budget for SEND transport. 

7.5
Keith Fox said that he had noted that the Schools Block funding is for the age 4 to 15 and the LA has been talking about the age range 0 to 25. The LA confirmed that the funding requested is for, and will be spent on, the 4 to 15 age range. The LA also confirmed that should that any savings accrue due to the reduction of the need for costly taxis and expensive specially adapted vehicles, this would be returned to the DSG. 

7.6
Jocelyn Lewis said that there were a number of her students that had experienced the Independence Travel Training and found it to be very good and it does prepare them for adulthood. TfL were also involved in the training programme. 

7.7.
There being no objections, Keith Fox said that the Schools Forum would wish to support the LA’s case to the Secretary of State to allocate for 2016-17 £800k of the DSG to SEND travel.

8.
Quorum

8.1
Steve Morrison joined the meeting which made it quorate for decision making purposes.
9.
SEND Funding for Early Years 2015-16 and Onwards

9.1
This previously circulated report provided the Schools Forum with an update on the progress made so far in reviewing the funding for Early Years Special Educational Needs in maintained nursery schools.

9.2
Ian Morris, Senior Education Advisor took members through the various actions and meetings held so far. He explained that children with complex needs were often in nursery schools settings because of their previous positive reputation for being able to meet their needs. As it often took some time for the assessment of children with SEN to come to finalise the setting, in the meantime is using its financial resources to assist with meeting those needs. This is impacting negatively on the nursery schools financial resources overall, and without sufficient balances, it is difficult for them to balance their budgets.
9.3
In addition often children with SEN are in the setting full time although their free entitlement is only 15 hours. Rebecca Sherwood also highlighted that the positive impact the schools have by deploying their resources means that when the children transfer to primary schools they have progressed and the nursery school can pass on a better understanding of their needs and how to meet them.  

9.4
The Local Authority nursery schools are currently funded for EHC plans at 60% of the school rate of a band C funded plan. Funding is currently back dated to the point of agreement to proceed (the panel decision). In practice this creates a funding gap – usually most of the first term of three terms. During this time intense interim support is provided by the setting. It is proposed that funding is provided from point of entry to facilitate early and comprehensive support and assessment of the child’s needs. The estimated annual cost for all Nursery Schools of this is £99,000.

9.5
Where vulnerable children with EHC plans are offered and take up full time places (30 hours a week) in maintained nursery schools, funding to meet the additional needs should be provided equally across the day. The estimated annual cost of this is £90,000 for all Nursery Schools.

9.6 
The total additional cost of £189,000 would be funded from 2015-16 onwards and can be met from the High Needs Block of the DSG.   
9.7
The Schools Forum then voted on the LA proposal to use £189k of the High Needs Block to meet this gap.





In Favour
6






Against
0






Abstentions 
1
10.
The Schools Budget 2016-17 
10.1
The previously circulated report sets out the Local Authority proposals for the centrally retained budgets and their funding from the Schools Block of the 2016-17 Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG). 
10.2
Mustafa Salih stated that the proposals for funding were exactly the same as in previous years and which the Schools Forum had approved. He took Members through the relevant statutory regulations and the agreed principles used. This also applied to the De-delegated Services - with again no changes proposed.
10.3
As in previous years, the approach the LA is using is to get the Schools Forum Agreement to the proposals which, however, will likely change when the October 2015 Census Data is known and used to re-calculate the rates. The final rates will come back to the Schools Forum for final agreement and then submission to the Education Funding agency in January 2016. 

10.4
Clarification was sought on the De-delegation of Staff Costs for Trade Union Facility Time and the Chair explained that it related to borough wide responsibilities of trade union representatives. Michael Davern gave examples of the training and casework they dealt with. It is only LA maintained primary and secondary schools that participate in De-delegated services as academies receive the funding for these automatically in their allocations from the EFA who may then buy in or not as they see fit.

10.5
The Schools Forum then voted on the LA’s proposals in 2016-17 for Centrally Retained Budgets:

In Favour
6






Against
0






Abstentions 
1
10.6
The Clerk explained that the voting on De-delegated Services is restricted to those who are directly impacted upon by the outcome of the decision, for example those that are De-delegated relating to maintained primary schools, it is only maintained primary schools’ representatives that can vote.

10.7
The Chair then called for a vote on each of the De-delegated services. The results were as follows:

a) 
Contingencies Primary Schools (including schools in financial difficulties and deficits of closing schools):





In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0

b) 
Contingencies Secondary Schools (including schools in financial difficulties and deficits of closing schools):





In Favour
1






Against
0






Abstentions 
0

c)
Behaviour Support Services – Primary Schools:





In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


d)
Behaviour Support Services - Secondary Schools:





In Favour
1






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


e)
Behaviour support services – Summerhouse – Primary Schools:





In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


f) 
Free school meals eligibility (Primary schools only):





In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


g)
Licences/subscriptions – Primary Schools:





In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


h)
Licences/subscriptions – Secondary Schools:





In Favour
1






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


i)
Staff costs supply cover (maternity scheme) – Primary Schools:





In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


j)
Staff costs supply cover (maternity scheme) – Secondary Schools:





In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0


k)
Staff costs supply cover (trade union facility time) – Primary Schools:



In Favour
2






Against
0






Abstentions 
0

l)
Staff costs supply cover (trade union facility time) – Secondary Schools: 


In Favour
1






Against
0






Abstentions 
0

11.
School Funding Reviews Programme for Implementation in 2017-18

11.1
This previously circulated report updated the Schools Forum on the reviews of Early Years Funding and SEND Funding in Mainstream Schools.
11.2
Regarding the Early Years Single Funding Formula, Rebecca Sherwood said that a lot of work had been done but put on hold as the government was to have issued national guidance, especially around the changes in September 2017. Merril Haeusler suggested that the work already done be re-visited and that Mustafa Salih determine from the DfE what they propose and then the way forward can be determined.
11.3
With regard to SEND, the Schools Forum felt that the Southwark Schools Heads Executive be asked to nominate members for the working group along with SASH in connection with secondary, this will ensure a wider representation including academies.

11.4
The Local Authority will report back to the next meeting.

12.
Provisional 2016-17 Mainstream School Funding Formula Submission to the DfE 

12.1
The previously circulated report sets out the principles being applied and the provisional rates for the school funding formula in 2016-17 which are to be submitted to the Education Funding Agency (EFA).

12.2
Mustafa Salih said that the LA is required to submit the provisional school budget pro-forma to the EFA by 30 October 2015 based on the October 2014 school census data. The final school funding formula will use October 2015 data, and once agreed by the Schools Forum, have to be submitted to the EFA by 21 January 2016.
12.3
The provisional 2016-17 rates are based on the final 2015-16 formula excluding any one off funding made and will be updated for the January to reflect:

· October 2015 data (e.g. for IDACI, FSM entitlement etc);
· The October 2015 pupil numbers; 

· Agreed 2016-17 de-delegated and retained budgets;

· Estimated pupil numbers for non-recoupment academies and free schools; 

· Minimum Funding Guarantee (MFG) and ceilings (cost neutral approach);
· The 2016-17 Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG) settlement.
12.4
The Schools Forum noted that the approach was the same as in previous years and unanimously agreed, both the principles being used, and the provisional school funding formula as set out in Appendix B and C of the report.
13.
DfE Consultation on the School and Early Years Finance (England) Regulations 2015

13.1
This Information Report was noted. The Schools Forum felt however that there was still concern over the change from place funding to actual funding for 2 year olds except for those with SEND or Children in Need. 

13.2
As a consequence the Schools Forum will submit its own response to the Consultation. 

14
Election of Chair and Vice Chair of the Schools Forum
14.1
The Clerk had received a nomination for Sister Anne-Marie Niblock to be Chair – there being no other nominations Sister Anne-Marie was duly elected.

14.2
The Clerk asked for nominations for Vice Chair - Keith Fox was nominated – there being no other nominations Keith Fox was duly elected. 

15

Date of Next Meetings 2015-16   

10th December 2015, 21th January 2016, 24th March 2016, 26th May 2016, 7th July 2016

These were noted 
There being no further business, the meeting closed.
Annex A
SCHOOLS FORUM ATTENDANCE SHEET 
15th October 2015
VOTING MEMBERS
	NAME
	CONSTITUENCY
	PRESENT

	Sarah Alexander
	Primary School Headteacher
	Apologies

	Craig Voller
	Primary School Headteacher
	Apologies 

	Keith Fox
	Primary School Headteacher
	Yes

	Gregory Doey
	Primary School Headteacher
	Yes

	Elaine Garlick 
	Primary School Governor
	Resigned 

	Omolayo Sokoya
	Primary School Governor
	Apologies

	Rebecca Sherwood 
	Nursery School Headteacher
	Yes

	Simon Eccles
	Special School Headteacher
	Apologies

	Paulette Bertram

	Early Years – Private/Voluntary and Independent Settings
	No

	Steve Morrison
	Academy 
	Yes

	Mickey Kelly 
	Academy
	Apologies

	Mike Antoniou
	Academy
	Apologies

	Yomi Adewoye
	Pupil Referral Units
	No

	Sister Anne-Marie Niblock
	Secondary School Headteacher
	Substitute Jocelyn Lewis

	Vacant
	FE SEN 
	

	Catherine May
	Diocese Board
	Yes

	Betty Joseph 
	Trade Unions
	Michael Davern 


Senior Officers in Attendance
	
	

	Merril Haeusler
	Yes

	Nina Dohel
	Yes

	Mustafa Salih
	Yes

	
	

	David Cross
	Clerk
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